HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, October 25, 2011

5:30pm

In attendance were:
Charles O. Brantigan, John Thompson, Julie Eck, Lynn Moore, David Rhyne, John Ahlen, Al Davis, Gary Branch, Craig Supplee, Bob Nogueira, Craig Demmon, Jep Seman, Michael Henry and Suzette Riddick.

The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm. The minutes of the last meeting were read and approved as written.
Colorado Coalition Stout Street Clinic and Apartments are an ongoing cause for concern in the Enterprise Hill Neighborhood. The Neighborhood Association is trying to get some sort of agreement with Mr. Parvensky of the Colorado Coalition for the Homeless that there be no further developments within a five block radius of the park for the next 15 years. The Neighborhood Association thought there was some agreement, but that appears not to be true. The group has also asked that the Coalition divest itself of the poorly cared for buildings in their core area. The requirement that these be low income housing for 40 years limits the ability to sell these units. It has been said that the Mercury Café is in favor of this development and it is reported here today by Craig Supplee that the Mercury Café owners are distraught by the concentration of low income people that present to this clinic. It is clear that one of the main concerns here has to do with the impact of a large non-hospital medical clinic on the surrounding area. Pedestrian and vehicular traffic is of concern is as the number of people wandering through the neighborhood as a result. A part of the reason that this problem exists is that the new zoning code makes no provision for review of the impact of large medical facilities on the surrounding area such as existed in the old code. Brantigan and spoken to Tina Axelrod about this on numerous occasions and has presented the concerns of our organization over time but has received no action. It seems like this is a problem that is best addressed through Councilman Albus Brooks.
The St. Joseph Hospital Report: The St. Joseph’s team presented ideas for their campus which included views from various locations within the campus. There have been some changes in the site plan since the last meeting. Specifically, there is room being allowed for possible expansion of Tammen Hall. It may be that by creating such an expansion it will be easier to reuse Tammen Hall because elevator access, electricity and heating could be provided in the newer part and taken to the older part. A wealth of detail has been provided. Some of the things that were emphasized included creation of street level retail wrapping around the corner of 18th Avenue, creation of outdoor space preserving the existing trees, and having a garden at the main entrance. Landscaping around the Mullen Building was described as was a private courtyard from the cafeteria for staff. Decks are planned for the south side of the hospital building on each floor. The body of the new building is to be brick. There is going to be a “reskinning” of the Russell Pavilion. There was much discussion concerning these ideas and they were greeted quite favorably.
The concept of a mid block crossing on Ogden Street was again discussed. All of those present thought that this was an important concept that has again been turned down by the City. This is another instance where we need help from Councilman Brooks, as the safety concerns expressed by our organization and by the hospitals appear to have fallen of deaf ears.

Michael Henry described the plans that CHUN has for designation of what remains of the Catholic High School. This includes the gymnasium and the old convent. The Archdiocese has sold this property to Stagebrush Capital, the organization that built the Portofino. Manning was apparently the original architect of these buildings. CHUN intends to file a landmark designation request. This will be an agenda item for the next meeting, and we will invite representatives of the Archdiocese to discuss the proposal.
Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center Report: There is no further information report from Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center. They are planning to demolish the building at 18th and Gilpin and the building at 18th and High. Apparently Historic Denver has been interested in the property at 18th and Gilpin, and there is a non-designation proposal that is being considered.
Change of Venue for the Forum: St. Joseph Hospital has offered its new office building as a venue for the Forum. This has the advantage that covered parking can be had at the same level as the meeting. In the discussion that followed, it was noted that it is possible to have covered parking in the Kaiser Parking Structure which isn’t quite as close to the meeting room, but it is available covered parking. The conclusion of the group is that if we keep the meeting in the same location, then it will produce less confusion for people who come occasionally.

Next Month’s Meeting: Because of the holidays, next month’s meeting will be held on December 6th at the usual location. This meeting will serve as the November and December meetings, and should minimize the conflict with the Thanksgiving and Christmas holidays.
There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum 
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